MINUTES FOR TWO (2) PUBLIC HEARINGS 

OF THE PLANNING AND ZONING BOARD

HELD TUESDAY, MARCH 15, 2016 AT 7:30 P.M.
 AT THE CITY HALL AUDITORIUM, 110 RIVER STREET


Chairman Anthony Sutton called to order the March 15, 2016 meeting of the Planning and Zoning Board at 7:37 PM.
A.
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE AND MOMENT OF SILENCE
B.
ROLL CALL
MEMBERS PRESENT:  Richard Lutz, Michael Dolan, John Grant, Edward Mead (Vice-Chairman); Carl S. Moore, Scott Marlow, Tom Nichol, Tom Panzella, Jim Quish.
STAFF:  David Sulkis, City Planner; Phyllis Leggett, Board Clerk
ALSO PRESENT:  Sgt. David Chila,  Milford Police Department, Traffic Commission
C.
NEW BUSINESS
1. Presentation by John Guszkowski of CME Associates, consultant to the Planning and Zoning Board regarding a proposed Incentive Housing Floating Zone.

Mr. Sulkis:  The Board allowed him to pursue a grant for a study to explore what is called “An Incentive Housing Zone”. The State offered funds for a grant to study this option by a municipality.  Milford received the grant money and a study was made by CME to provide the subject information for the City and determine how it could be implemented if the Board was interested in doing so.  

John Guszkowski, Director of Planning and Real Estate Development for CME Associates, Woodstock and East Hartford, CT.  
The City received a grant to do an investigation that requires no formal action from the City if that is its choice.  A brief overview of the Incentive Housing Program (IHP) 
was narrated by Mr. Guszkowski:
Over 10 years ago the General Assembly passed an incentive housing zone enabling legislation in an attempt to create some middle ground for affordable housing and a housing mix.  The 8-30g process does not result in the best projects, which become adversarial and the result is housing density in locations you are not happy with.  The General Assembly attempted to come up with a way to balance that and provide a system of incentives and options that would balance the benefits between the community and developers.  

If an Incentive Housing Zone (IHZ) and its regulations are adopted, the communities get more control over location, design, density and bulk and loading caps.  Regulations are in place, unlike 8-30g, where regulations no longer apply.  Developers get a more streamlined process; more cost certainty; lower development costs and a less adversarial outcome and less court appeals.
Mr. Guszkowski reviewed the study he began several months ago.   The plan is structured as an overlay district that could apply to multiple areas of the City where this type of housing would be designated.  The Incentive Housing Overlay District (IHOD) eight page draft, comprised of 
Regulation Section 999.1 to 999.8 was briefly reviewed.  An overlay map showing the density investigation was also reviewed.   

The goal is to dial back the intensity of development that would be allowed under an affordable housing appeal, i.e. height, density, etc., without any consideration of appearance or impact on the neighborhood, other than public health and safety.  The program tries to maintain some of the incentive and encourage affordable housing while giving the community the ability to control design, density, height and impact on the community.  He urged the Board and those present to take a look at the results of the study as a potential solution for the City.  He noted, however, that the City is not bound to adopt the regulations contained in the report.
The Board had no questions for Mr. Guszkowski.

Chairman Sutton:  Thanked Mr. Guszkowski for his presentation.  

2. 105 MERWIN AVENUE – (ZONE R-7.5)  Petition of Kevin J. Curseaden, Esq. for Coastal Area Management Site Plan Review approval to construct a single family residence on Map 59, Block 795, Parcel 43, of which Peter M. Dreyer and Kerryann O’Malley are the owners.
Kevin J. Curseaden, Esq., 26 Cherry Street, Milford, representing the owners in this application.  This has been a single family home for the O’Malley family since 1909. The proposal is to remove the existing structure and build a new one that is compliant with the zoning and flood hazard regulations, as well as building code regulations. Only departmental comment was by the Engineering Department and Director of Public Works requiring a concrete  apron and sidewalk in front of the house. Variance approvals were received on August 11, 2015 and were submitted for the record.  Stephen Harris’ administrative summary approved this application.

Discussion:

Mr. Nichol:  Had questions with regard to a sprinkler system for fire protection; number of bedrooms and parking spaces.
Mr.Curseaden:  No sprinkler system; five bedrooms and five parking spaces with no garage.
Motion:  By Mr. Grant to approve the Coastal Management Site Plan Review for 105 Merwin Ave.

Second:  By Mr. Mead.
Discussion:  None.

Vote:  All members voted in favor of approval.
D.
PUBLIC HEARING:  CLOSE BY 4/19/2016; EXPIRES 6/23/2016
3. 804 BOSTON POST ROAD – (ZONE CDD-1)  Petition of Ray Oliver, Architect, for Special Permit and Site Plan Review approval to establish a supermarket, with a food court, on Map 77, Block 828, Parcel 1, of which New York Mart 804 Boston Post Road Milford Connecticut is the owner. 
Ray Oliver, Architect, 3 Lafayette Street, Milford CT, representing NY Mart LLC, which owns 17 stores between NY, PA and Mass. They have a good foundation in what they are doing with this type of development.  The subject property will be the first store in Connecticut.  This is the former M&M Farms, previously Mill Pond Farms.  The present structure was shown, as well as the plan to change the building.  The building will be completely re-esided with cream hardee plank siding.  New store fronts for individual vendors.  The metal and tile roofing will be created to obtain an Asian look.  All four sides will be re-sided and renovated.  The interior of the building is the grocery store selling produce, fish, and Asian specialty items.  Service areas will be in the rear.  The vendor area will have an entrance to buy goods from the outside of the building.  In the interior of the building will be a food court with preparation, primarily Chinese, similar to that of Whole Foods.  The second floor area will be used for business operations.  The building has been vacant for a number of years.  The parking area will be refurbished with landscaping and light design.  New sidewalks around Orange Avenue and repair of the existing sidewalk on the Boston Post Road.  There will be new signage on the street.  Driveways will be new concrete aprons.  
Mr. Oliver discussed the drainage situation in response to the comments by the City Engineer.

An application for a Special permit is being made due to the change of use by having a food court and its requirement for additional parking.  The food court is 1800 SF within the building.  The building is 1680 SF.  The applicant is asking for the Board’s determination on the parking to allow the existing parking of 65 spaces.  Under the calculated parking, an additional number of parking spaces for the food court and basement is required.
Mr. Sulkis:  Noted his Administrative Summary had an addendum to indicate the approval by the City Engineer.

Mr. Nichol:  With food court and food preparation will there be enough parking?  Are there plans to expand parking?

Mr. Oliver:  The parking lot is presently designed to City standards.  All the parking spaces outlined on the plan meet the dimensions, backup space and requirements by the Fire Department.  He noted that some of the shoppers will be the same people that are using the food court.  It is not a sit-down restaurant where people are sitting for hours at a time.  There is no property available to expand into for parking.
Mr. Mead:  Will the six retail stores be leased out to independent owners, or will they be under the store’s ownership?
Francis Zhou:  Assistant to the President of the owner of the property.  Retail stores in the front of the building will be independent owners and separate from the main store. Hours of operation will be approximtely 9:00 am to 9:00 pm.  The retail stores will be under the same schedule.

Mr. Marlow:  Where will employees park?  Will there be parking along Orange Avenue
and provisions made so that a safety issue does not occur there?

Mr. Zhou:  A plan can be made for employees’ cars to be parked off site.

Mr. Marlow:  The employees will take up a percentage of the parking spaces.  
Chairman Sutton:  If the food court was not in the plan, what would the parking requirement be?

Mr. Oliver:  The market itself requires 65.  Food Court would require 24 spaces.  The other requirement would be 1 space per 750 SF (14 spaces) for the basement.  

Mr. Panzella:  Thought the parking for the customers and employees would be inadequate.
Mr. Zhou:  The employees will park their cars somewhere else.

Mr. Panzella:  Asked if that would be a shuttle service.

Mr. Zhou:  Yes.  That could be done.

Chairman Sutton:  Asked if the food court was not in the equation.  What would the requirements for the number of spaces be?

Mr. Oliver:  The market itself requires 65 spaces.  The food court would require an additional 24 spaces.  The other requirement would be 1 space for 750 SF of the basement, which is very large.  That is an additional 14 spaces that are allocated to the basement, even though no people would be using the basement.

Chairman Sutton:  The size of the selling area would be less than 105 cars, and some of those spaces are being double counted, because the people who are at the food court would also be patronizing the vendors.

Mr. Panzella:  The other vendors have been accounted for in the parking requirement?

Mr. Oliver:  The 65 space parking  includes the shops and food court.

There were no further questions or comments by the Board.

Chairman Sutton:  Read the procedure for public speaking.  Anyone in favor?(no response).  Anyone in opposition?
Ms. Maryann Sear, 32 Orange Avenue.  Her house faces the side of the building.   There was a stench from the former M & M.  All the drainage went into the grate near the fire extinguisher. How will the garbage be handled.

Karen Guidice, 7 Strawberry Hill.        Concerned about truck deliveries and the hours for such deliveries.

Andrew Lugar(ph), adjacent to M & M parking lot.  Parking at Orange Avenue was a problem.  There were no parking signs.  That street is very narrow.  That road is accessed by the schools and nursing home.   If there is parking in that area it will obstruct traffic.  The no parking signs have been removed.  Wants them put back.  The odor from the garbage was bad.  Wants that addressed.  
Roger Sear, 32 Orange Avenue – At M&M there was a dumpster and compactor with vegetable waste. There was a drain hole at the bottom and the vegetable waste was drained in the hole that went into the storm drain.  The new owners should have a plan for this type of waste.

Rebuttal by Applicant:

Mr. Oliver:  Showed via a display the built in loading dock.  Deliveries will be made during business hours in smaller trucks.  On the Orange Avenue side there is a dumpster enclosure with detail.  The enclosure has a 6’ high enclosure.  Their collection is done on a daily basis.  The applicant  has 17 stores so they are well acquainted with the issues that the public has stated.

Chairman Sutton:  Gave the opportunity for rebuttal.  Anyone in favor?  (no response).  Anyone in rebuttal against the application?
Ms. Sear:  The enclosed dumpster was where the liquid was drained into the ground.

Ms. Guidice:  Did not see where the loading dock was on the display.  Cars had to be moved at M & M for the deliveries.

Mr. Oliver:  Showed the dumpster pad would be on a concrete pad with no drainage hole.  The loading area was redesigned in the parking area to show where the trucks would not be in the path of cars.

Chairman Sutton to Mr. Sulkis:  Asked if he would like any additional information to be provided for this application?
Mr.Sulkis:  The public has concerns about what happened in the past on the site, but that does not mean it would happen in the future.  
Further Board Discussion:

Mr. Mead:  How many employees anticipated?

Mr. Zhou:  50-60 employees, which include the retail stores and food court.
Mr. Moore:  What would the busy hours be?

Mr. Zhou:  Weekends and late afternoon from 4:00 to 6:00 pm.

Mr. Grant:  Asked if the project would be feasible without the food court and kitchen area.
Mr. Zhou:  The food court is essential to a Chinese supermarket.  That is what is attracting the Asian people who want to purchase traditional Chinese food.  There is no such food court in Connecticut from New Haven to Stamford.  That is the original business concept here.
Mr. Lutz:  Will there be tables and chairs?

Mr. Oliver:  Yes.  He showed on the display where these items would be located.
Mr. Lutz:  How would multiple delivery trucks arriving at the same time be handled?

Mr. Zhou:  They have their own wholesalers and will schedule the deliveries themselves.

Mr. Panzella:  There are six exterior stores.  Each store most likely has 2 people working there, which is an additional 12 people in addition to the 16 people, which will bring it to 28 people working in the area.  Does not think there is enough parking to facilitate the food court.
Mr. Zhou:  The 60 people working includes the food court and retail vendors.
Mr. Lutz:  Asked if the owner could come back with a rental agreement as to where the off-site parking would be.

Mr. Zhou:    Cited how the parking situation takes place in Boston.  A contract was negotiated with the nearby hospital.  They have a parking lot which is vacant on Saturday and Sunday.  Food Mart rents the parking lot on weekends.  There is no agreement in place at this time, but will see how everything is going once the store is open.
Chairman Sutton:  With regard to the approximate 60 people working at any one time, how many would be driving their own autos or would they be coming via different modes of transportation?
Mr. Zhou:  Most employees do not have cars.  In Maryland that was opened in September 2015, there are approximately 60 people working there and there are cars that take employees from their house to the supermarket and then home.
Mr. Dolan:  Where do most of the employees live who will be working in the store?
Mr. Zhou:  Most of the employees live in the New York area, but houses will be rented here and the cars will take them back and forth daily.
Mr. Mead:  How many employees will work at one time?  Will there be shifts?
Mr. Zhou:  There will be shifts. Approximately 40 employees at any given time, primarily at the busiest time.

Chairman Sutton:   Closed the public hearing and asked if the Board wanted make a motion to vote on the application or to postpone the decision to a future meeting.
Motion:  Made a motion to approve the application as presented.
Second:  By Mr. Quish
Discussion:  
Mr. Quish:  The building has been vacant for a long time.  It could be considered blight.  The design is attractive.  Adds a depth of culture to the community.  With assurances as to the maintenance of refuse daily and there will be no odors in the neighborhood, that the applicant’s investment as a new business should be supported.
Mr. Dolan:  Agreed with Mr. Quish.  He recalled a speaker said there was a sign saying “No Parking” on Orange Avenue.  Thinks it would be a good idea to get that sign replaced so that employees or customers could not park on Orange Avenue.  Not sure through which department this could be accomplished.
Mr. Sulkis:  Consulted with Sgt. David Chila, MPD Traffic Commission who was present at the meeting and noted if the application is approved, the Board, as part of the approval would ask the Police Department investigate the sign situation on the roadway.  It is not a simple matter of putting up a sign.  The Police Commission would have to study the road and make the necessary determination with regard to signage.  They will do that if the Board makes such a request. 

Chairman Sutton:  Asked if this would be a condition of approval.

Mr. Sulkis:  Responded no, because the Board would be making the request and this would be an internal City matter.  This is traffic/safety related and will fall under the Police Commission.  The Commission did review this application and did not identify this issue at the time, but the Board can ask.

Mr. Lutz:  Asked for an amendment to the motion to approve for a condition that the applicant bring in a contract specifying parking had been worked out for the employees at another location.
Vote to amend the motion:

In favor:  Mr. Lutz.  Against:  Nine members voted against the motion to amend the motion to approve.   

Mr. Mead:  The 14 parking spaces used to calculate for the basement should not be used.  There would be minimal employees working in the storage area and they would be in the carpool.  The store has been in operation as a retail grocery type store since the 60’s, with a basement. If people shopping will be using the food court to eat, there are only 24 spaces short, and if more than half are shopping and eating, then possibly 8 spaces are short.
Chairman Sutton called the motion to approve to a vote:

Vote:  Eight members voted in favor of approval; Messrs. Nichol and Panzella voted against.


Motion:  Passed.
.
PUBLIC HEARING (CONTINUED):  CLOSE BY 4/4/2016; EXPIRES 6/8/2016
4. 214-224 SEASIDE AVENUE – (ZONE R-12.5)  Petition of Jeffrey Gordon, Codespoti & Associates, for Special Permit, Coastal Management Site Plan Review and Site Plan Review to construct seven single family cottages, and retain two existing single family residences, under CGS 8-30g, on Map 35, Block 432A, Parcels 9 and 10, of which Eugenia Debowski is the owner.

Mr. Sutton:  Meeting was kept open to receive traffic reports obtained by some of the opposing residents and the peer review obtained by the Planning and Zoning Board, as well as Sgt. David Chila, of the Milford Police Department Traffic Division.
Stephen Ullman, PE, with Alfred Benesch & Company, Glastonbury, CT.  Traffic engineer since 1987.  His firm was requested to review the traffic study prepared by DLS Consulting dated 12/29/2015.  His charge was to review the methodology and the traffic generation distribution, background growth, the past analyses and review of the existing crash data that was provided in the study.  The finding was that the general methodology and information provided was within what is expected for such a study.  He reviewed the statistics of his analysis of the study.  
Mr. Ullman referred to Mr. Hua’s report of a crash at the curve north of the site and ended up at 224 Seaside Avenue.   He questioned the accuracy of the crash report and where and how that crash occurred.  He noted the incident occurred on January 1st,  at 3:44 a.m.  An accident involving an auto and bicycle resulted in the bicyclist getting a warning. Other incidents did not indicate a crash problem along that stretch of Seaside Avenue, which is what the DLS report found.  Mr. Ullman reviewed other aspects of the DLS Traffic Study with which he concurred.

The only issue he had with the DLS traffic study and the site is the sight distances from the driveway.  He reviewed the DLS sight distance calculations and his calculations which were included in his written report.  

Discussion:
Mr. Nichol:  Noted Mr. Ullman’s report just reviewed the traffic impact study prepared by DLS, but Mr. Ullman did not visit  the site.
Mr. Ullman:  Visited the site but did not do any calculations or data collection.  The counts were done by the Connecticut Count Company, which is the firm he would use for a study.  The crash data was provided by CT DOT and City of Milford.  

Mr. Mead:  How long would it take to calculate the average speed on that road? 
Mr. Ullman:  Typically, Connecticut Counts puts tubes down to measure the actual speeds.  He could not do the counts because that was already being done on that road.

He believes Mr. Spear would now have that count information.

Sgt. David Chila, Milford Police Traffic Division:  The Police do not always have the capabilities to do traffic studies for projects such as this.  The Police refer to the professional firms to do the report.  The Police review those analyses.  The first concern of safety is the sight lines.  It was adequate for the 25 MPH speed limit, but if they are concerned with the 85 percentile of the sight lines, that would be a concern of the police.
Mr. Mead:  Why does the MPD not do a traffic study on their own?

Mr. Chila:  No funds or manpower and do not have access to the expert resources that professionals have who do this on a daily basis.
Chairman Sutton: Asked Sgt. Chila what his role was with the Milford Police Department and his expertise in traffic issues.  
Sgt. Chila:  Has been in the Milford Traffic Division for one and a half years as a supervisor.  He has gone to several classes with accident reconstruction.  The Traffic Division follows guidelines and manuals as any engineering firm would.  That is what they rely their expertise on.  
Chairman Sutton:  Imagines that Sgt. Chila’s expertise is also gained from being on the streets and the roads in the City of Milford.

Sgt. Chila:  Agreed.

Chairman Sutton:  Asked if Sgt. Chila thought the average speeds on this area of Seaside Avenue routinely exceed the posted speed limit?

Sgt. Chila:  Replied you could say that for any road in the City of Milford, or any other city or town.  Speeds will always exceed the speed limit; but not excessively everywhere, but yes, speeds will always exceed the limit.

Chairman Sutton:  Asked if there are concerns by the Police Department that this 
particular area is one of the more troublesome areas in that respect in the City.
Sgt. Chilla:  Responded, not to his knowledge.  The Police Department tries to look at a history of trends and accidents.  The accident history shows there is no trend with regard to excessive speed that would be a danger to anyone in that neighborhood.
Mr. Lutz:  Asked if this is the route ambulances would take from areas such as Fort Trumbull going to the Milford Hospital.  If so, at what speed would the ambulance be going?
Sgt. Chila:  Yes, the ambulances would be using this road to the hospital.  He could not respond at what speed the ambulances would be traveling.  Milford Hospital is not a trauma center, so most ambulance rides on that road would not be a “Code 3” lights and sirens.
Mr. Lutz:  If the police were responding, would they go down Seaside Avenue?  If so, at what speed?

Sgt. Chila:  Yes, the police would use that road.  Could not answer at what speed the police car would travel at.  He could not speak for every police officer that drives on that road.
Mr. Mead:  Asked the Sergeant if there was a way for the Traffic Division to have an independent study done for projects where a traffic study was required by a private firm and that information would be brought to the Police Commission for its review, would that be more helpful than how it is done now?

Sgt. Chila:  Responded absolutely.  It would be very helpful.  It would be an independent review, instead of relying on the developer and their study.
Mr. Mead:  Confirmed that that most of the traffic information the police receive is from the developer.

Sgt. Chila:  Yes.   

Chairman Sutton:  Asked Mr. Hua to provide his traffic presentation to the Board.

Kermit Hua, PE, KWH Enterprise, Meriden CT,   Spoke with regard to issues he had with the DLS report as follows:

The 85th percentile speed measurement related to sight distance issues and the placement of tubes on Seaside Avenue near the Meadowside Road intersection, which would produce a watered down effect of speeders going northbound on Seaside Avenue.

Inadequacy of sight distance is the main concern. Not enough safe distance to slow down when a car emerges suddenly from a driveway.  The number of units is increasing from two to nine units, which will increase the number of vehicles and traffic volume.

The location of the driveway located close to the opposing approach of the Amber Lane intersection.

The proposed site’s parking area does not leave much pavement left. Sight distance issue going in and coming out of driveway, especially at peak hours.

Mr. Hua concluded by stating this is a bad condition to have a driveway with such high traffic volume in a single family residential neighborhood.

The Board had no questions of Mr. Hua.
Chairman Sutton:   Invited Mr. Gordon on behalf of the applicant to respond.
Mr. Gordon:  Addressed some of the issues as follows:  There were 12 new peak hour trips on Seaside, which would not substantiate Mr. Hua’s comments that the project design would compound traffic concerns.  The driveways on the subject properties are existing.  12 new trips on the road would not constitute a high volume driveway. Mr. Gordon referred to a 48 unit apartment building with 71 parking spaces on 1.16 acres on a curved State highway road in Westport CT that Mr. Hua is working on.   
Mr. Gordon distributed an exhibit (date stamped into the record) showing the City’s design standards for off-street parking.  The applican’ts parking plan exceeds the City standard.

The speed tubes put in by Connecticut Counts were located at the subject property’s driveway as shown on a photo in Mr. Hua’s report; not at the intersection of Meadowside Road and Seaside Avenue, as alleged by a neighbor.
A handicapped space is indicated on the site plan.  Mr. Hua stated there is no handicap space.  
Regarding traffic control requests:  Only one request for a stop sign at the intersection of Seaside and Meadowside has been made since the 1970’s.  Requests for traffic signals have been denied at the local and DOT levels.  Mike Kineos, District 3, DOT Permits Supervisor reviewed the traffic, driveway, speed, etc on Seaside Avenue.  No problem with the driveway.  Flashing yellow light signs could be added as a speed control.  A three way stop sign at the Meadowside could also be considered.
David Spear, PE, DLS Traffic Engineers, Submitted for the actual data of the speed counts calculated with regard to the 85 percentile speed.  He took issue with Mr. Hua’s remark about measuring 15 feet off the curb.  The measurement taken gave a better sight line for a driveway such as that proposed.  He noted the technical attachment chart in the back of Mr. Hua’s report regarding types of driveways did not apply to the subject driveway.  Proposed signage outlined by Mr. Gordon will slow traffic and will 

Attorney Christopher Cody, 185 Broad Street, Milford CT.  Requested John Guszkowski’s comments with regard to 8-30g be incorporated in the Minutes of this record because they are heard on the same evening and on the same topic.   He went on to substantiate that the sight distances were acceptable in accordance with the acceptable guidelines for a residential driveway.  He understands the public has concerns and there are ways to address those concerns.  The trip calculations do not take into consideration that the two homes have been in existence for many years and the new trips calculated are not all new trips.
Questions from the Board:

Mr. Nichol:  Asked about fire engine access to the site.

Mr. Gordon:  Could bring the fire truck into the driveway.  If there were sprinklers it would not be necessary to bring the fire apparatus into the courtyard area.

Mr. Nichol:  Would this be health or safety issue by not having a heavy emergency services vehicle?
Mr. Gordon:  You could bring heavy equipment there.  Other housing developments do not have driveways that go to everyone’s front door.

Mr. Lutz:  What is the definition of a residential driveway?

Mr. Spear:  A driveway that services a residential property.

Mr. Sulkis:  Asked if Mr. Ullman could speak again after hearing Mr. Spear’s remarks.

Mr. Ullman:  Sees both sides.  It’s a low volume residential driveway.  Talking about mitigation of sight distances.   Slow down traffic via traffic controls or signage.  Asked of Mr. Spear:  If the driveway were moved closer to the street; ten feet instead of fifteen feet, you would get a significantly longer sight line out there.  Also asked if sight lines by removal of vegetation, ie. Trees, shrubs, overhanging the street line.  Also spoke to Mr. Hua’s evaluation of 85 percentile of speed time.  Believes signage would help speeding at that curve.  No crash data related to people pulling out of driveways.
Chairman Sutton:  Asked if the members of the public could respond to the traffic reports that the consultants have presented:. 

Tracy Casey:   Had the opportunity to speak to Mr. Guszkowski who reported on the floating housing zone.  He clarified to her that the Seaside Avenue zone was not in the scope for the housing zone.  Two driveways exist for two single family homes.    The second driveway would now be for eight houses.  No comparison to one single  family driveway house to one driveway for eight houses.  Referred to case law mentioned at the last meeting which was submitted and date stamped into the March 1, 2016 record
concerning the right of the Board to put conditions or deny an application in the presence of safety concerns outweigh the need for affordable housing.  Don’t change the environment to try to make this work.
Kermit Hua:  Sight line is still deficient.  It is a safety hazard.  Never heard about there being a difference between a residential driveway and a commercial driveway.  The same design standards should be applied.
Walter Ortoleva, 244 Seaside Avenue:  Took issue with Mr. Gordon’s comments regarding reducing the speed on the curve of Seaside Avenue.
Dr. Don Deforge, 17 Meadowside Road:  High speed emergency vehicles drive along Seaside Avenue to help people.  Milford Hospital does not have to be a trauma center. Distributed a statement from Mayor Blake to the Board, which was stamped into the record.
Martin Casey, 4 Amber Lane:  Three affordable housing units where the sight lines are close is too much for a driveway that was intended for a single family house.  This project will affect the mental health of the community.
John Longobardi, 234 Seaside Avenue:  Seaside Avenue is a route for buses, ambulances and police vehicles.  The neighborhood has attempted to get a stop sign, and put up other signage to slow down the traffic.
Tara Rizzo:  There is signage all over Seaside Avenue.  No slowing down  traffic with signs.
John Longobard, 234 Seaside Avenue:  Took issue where the speed tubes were set up.
Sandra Rawls, 231 Seaside Avenue.  Difficulty sleeping in the summer because of ambulances and fire trucks.  Now they want to put a flashing light.  Has issue with that fixing the problem.
There was no rebuttal by the Applicant.

The Chair closed the public hearing.

The Board will discuss the application at the next meeting on April 5, 2016.
E.

LIAISON REPORTS   


Mr. Mead:  Attended the Police Commission meeting last night.  Based on Sgt. Chila’s report, he suggested giving the authority to the Milford Police Department to use funds obtained through the Board of Aldermen’s ordinance, paid for by the developer, for an independent traffic study by the Police Department, so the Board could compare the traffic study results by the developer and the Police Department.


Mr. Sulkis:  The ordinance, as it is written, gives the Planning and Zoning Board the authority to hire an outside consultant to do the traffic study.  In order to give the Police Department the ability to hire an outside consultant to perform traffic studies, a different ordinance would be required.  Suggested the Board keep the present ordinance and have the police lobby for a budget item to enable them to conduct studies as well.


Mr. Nichol:  Attended the Inland Wetlands meeting.  0 Tanglewood was discussed at length and possibly filling in 800+ SF of wetlands to enable the septic systems to go in.  There was no ruling on this item  
F.

REGULATION SUBCOMMITTEE  
Mr. Grant:  Distributed two recommendations for regulation changes for the Board to review to pass on to the referring agencies with regard to Sec. 5.1.4.1 Drive-In Establishments, which described items that do not fall into the definition of a drive-in.  They fall under the definition of a Drive-Through.
Proposed is a new definition for “Drive-Through” and a change the heading for Sec. 5.1.4.1 to read “Drive-In and Drive-Through”.  By doing this all five items that are included under Section 5.1.4.1 will be covered.

Motion:  By Mr. Grant for the Board to approve the two regulation proposals going to the next step of submission to the referring agencies.

Second:  By Mr. Lutz


Discussion:  None.

Vote:  All members voted in favor of the motion.
G. 
APPROVAL OF MINUTES –  3/1/2016

Motion:  By Mr. Quish to approve the Minutes as presented.

Second:  By Mr. Dolan

Discussion:  None.


Vote:  All in favor of approval.
H.
CHAIR’S REPORT
The Chair approved a Lot Line Adjustment for 363 and 393 Naugatuck Avenue.

There will be a Uconn Center for Land Use Seminar on Saturday, March 26, which is an  advanced training course.  Chairman Sutton highly recommended the course and noted Bruce Hyde is an very informative instructor.
I.
STAFF REPORT
Mr. Sulkis:  Mentioned John Guskowski left his card in the event the Board members want to speak with him about his report.


Motion to Adjourn:  By Mr. Mead.


Second:  By Mr. Marlow.



Vote:  All in favor of adjournment


The meeting adjourned at 10:30 p.m.  The next meeting will be held on April 1, 2016.



__PhyllisLeggett____




Phyllis Leggett, Board Clerk
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